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THE MESSAGE: 
MERITORIOUS OR 
MUTE? 
     One of the highlights of 
the NYS Agricultural 
Societyôs annual meeting/
forum this year was an 
address by Dr. David M. 
Kohl, professor emeritus, 
Agricultural and Applied 
Economics Department, 
Virginia Tech. Getting his 
start here in New York State, 
receiving his M.S and Ph.D. 
Degrees from Cornell, Dr. 
Kohl is known as ñThe Road 
Warrior of Agricultureò  
traveling almost 9 million 
miles throughout his 
professional career, 
conducting over 6,000 
workshops and seminars for 
diverse groups of agriculture. 
The main thrust of his address 

was the necessity for 
diversity in todayôs 
agricultural operations. It 
reminded me of the saying 
heard from my earliest 
recollections ï never put all 
your eggs in one basket. 
History shows that diversity 
has always been important, 
the countryside being littered 
with once viable single 
product operations that are 
now abandoned. Market 
volatility, fueled by world 
trade politics and consumer 
demands make diversity more 
important today than a few 
decades ago. The other 
elephant in the room is 
regulation. Dr. Kohl made the 
point that regulation of 
agricultural land and 
operations increases with 
percentage of the population 
living in urban areas. The 
danger here is obvious. 
People need to be fed, and if 
doing so means being 
dependent on nations with 
unstable governments and 
inhospitable climates for the 
basics of life, it doesnôt take 
much imagination to 
determine the results. 
 Thus our mission and 
message is abundantly clear, 
as it has been since 1867. Our 
Founders recognized this, and 
wrote it into every fabric of 
the organization. It remains 
there today. Whether or not 
we as individuals are 
personally involved in an 
agricultural endeavor is 
beside the point, as we all 
have a vested interest in its 
viability. The unfortunate 
thing is that when we as 
individuals are not impacted 
directly by a new regulation 
we tend not to care, or not 
care enough to get involved. 
We also have a tendency to 
ñturn offò when it comes 
discussions relating to such 
matters due to a general 
disinterest in all things 
political or the fear of raising 
the ire of someone on the 
other side of the issue. 

(Continued on page 3) 

February they arrive at the 
school at 6:00 a.m. to prepare 
the annual Faculty/Staff 
breakfast. Beyond the local 
level the Chapter students are 
heavily involved in leadership 
development on the state and 
national levels. Each year 
over 20 students from this 
small school attend NY 
FFAôs winter leadership 
conference. They prepare for 
and compete in career 
development events like 
agricultural issues, prepared 
public speaking, livestock 
judging, and are constantly 
volunteering for leadership 
roles. They invest in 
themselves and their futures 
but are not unaware of the 
world around them. Together 
with their FFA advisor, Phil 
Marsh, they serve their 
community and beyond using 
the skills they learn in 
agriculture class. 

(Continued on page 3) 

     At the 183rd meeting of the 
NYS Agricultural Society in 
Syracuse January 8, the 
Jasper-Troupsburg FFA 
Chapter was awarded the 
FFA Chapter of the Year 
award. This award, given 
annually by the Society, is 
sponsored by the New York 
State Grange. 
In 2014, the Jasper-
Troupsburg FFA Chapter was 
recognized on the state level 
for their commitment to 
students, to excellence and to 
agriculture. On the local level 
they are committed to 
learning and serving. 
Students work during school 
and throughout the summer 
growing corn, which is sold 
as a fundraiser and also 
donated to help respond to 
food insecurity in their 
community. At 
Christmastime, hours are 
spend assembling and 
delivering dozens of 
Christmas baskets for the 
elderly and shut-ins. In 

Pictured with the students are: 
State Grange Master Stephen C. Coye 
NYS Commissioner of Agriculture & Markets Richard A. Ball 
Chapter Advisor/Ag Instructor Phil Marsh 
NYS Agriculture Society President Diane Held 
Photo by Chris Kimball-Peterson 
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Brenda Noble 

Sharon Croucher 

     Another busy Holiday 
Season is past and the Craft 
and Needlework contest will 
be coming before we know it. 
Remember this year the quilt 
is a baby quilt. Be sure all 
entries are labeled with your 
name, address, Grange, and 
county. It is especially helpful 
for sending the entires that 
qualify for the Northeast 
Exposition and National 
Grange. We do have 
categories for Juniors if they 
wish to enter the contests. 
Please have the items to 
Cortland by April 20th. 
Usually the judges do their 
judging on Thursday before 
the Conference. We hope to 
see you at the Conference on 
Saturday April 25th. 
Reservations need to go to 
Cortland by April 17, 2015 to 
plan for lunch. 
      The baking contest is 
Zucchini bread. No additions 
of nuts or chips are allowed. 
The judging will be held on 
the Saturday of State Session.  

     These cold snowy days 
make us want to curl up by 
the fire and hibernate.  
Perhaps this is a good time to 
look over the lecturerôs report 
form and the lecturerôs 
section of the handbook to 
see what has been 
accomplished and what 
opportunities still lie ahead.  I 
am reminded of a quote by 
Goethe ñWhatever you would 
do, begin it.  Boldness has 
courage, genius and magic in 
it.ò  There is no better time to 
begin planning and preparing 
for upcoming programs and 
projects. 
     Has your Grange 
completed a Blue Jacket 
project by making contact 
with the nearest F.F.A. 
chapter?  Recently, State 
Master Coye personally 
contacted 80 Ag. Educators 
across New York State by 
letter.  He provided 
information about Grange 
scholarships and reiterated 
that our Granges are 
interested in working closely 
with F.F.A. for mutual 
benefit.  He has opened the 
door and made the 
introduction.  Now it is the 
responsibility of our Granges 
to make that local 
connection!  If you need 
contact information, the state 
office can help. 
     Nelson Eddy, President of 
the Pomona Lecturers 
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     Winter of 2014 - evidently 
the season to be down under - 
depending on your NYS 
location you could have been 
down under 6 feet of snow 
and/or under zero degrees.   
Lots of plants and animals go 
down under every winter.  
When spring arrives it is time 
to "go with the flow" let's 
emerge from down under and 
take action as active Grangers 

in your community.   Spring 
cleaning is a great 
Community Service activity.  
Spruce up your Grange 
property - inside and out.  
Contact a local church, park, 
cemetery association - see if 
they need a hand with spring 
cleanup.  Plenty of folks in 
NYS probably did a bit of 
deer hunting with their cars 
and or a bit of sliding around 
to test the strength of 
guardrails this past winter - 
hosting a defensive driving 
course would be appreciated. 
     Do you fondly remember 
Grange Dances?  Perhaps it is 
time to make "new 
memories" - what about a 
Sock Hop - hula hoop and 
bubble blowing contests are 
great fun.   Square Dances 
used to be a regular activity 
for a lot of Granges - another 
change to create new 
memories.    
     The reports from 2014 
were outstanding and they 
contained many great 
community involvement 
projects, please share your 
good work with your fellow 
Grangers by submitting a 
Community Service Report  
by September  1st, 2015.  
2014 reports included letters, 
the cover sheet with notes on 
the bottom, e-mail reports, 
outlines, pictures, a slide 
show and scrapbooks.  All 
gratefully accepted and 
submitted for judging if they 
arrived by September 1st.  
National Grange has awarded 
second place two years in a 
row to our winning NYS 
Community Service Reports - 
is 2015 the year NY will take 
FIRST place? 
     Here is a short Community 
Service checklist of things to 
remember. 
 1.  Watch for your mailing 
and cover sheet in April-May. 
 2.  Send your reports in time 
to reach Varysburg, NY by 
September 1st, 2015. 
 3.  Remember non-perishable 
foods of NYS Session Food 
Drive in October. 
 4.  Continue to save your G-
notes and REMEMBER to 
also save C-notes. 
 5.  Remember 
communication lines are 
always open. 
The weather is starting to 
warm up out there - let's get 
Grange Community Service 
warmed up to sizzling hot. 

Association is still looking 
for materials to include in the 
Lecturersô journal he is 
compiling.  Please send your 
contributions to him at 31571 
Peck Road, Black River, NY 
13612.  The completed 
booklet will be available at 
the Lecturers/Family 
Activities Day. 
     Are you encouraging your 
members to participate in the 
Art, Photo, Quilt Block and 
Talent contests?  The Art and 
Photo judging will be held on 
Friday, April 24th at the State 
Grange Headquarters.  The 
quilt blocks, pillows and table 
runners will be judged on 
Thursday, April 23rd along 
with the other needlework.  
Please include the quilt 
entries with your countyôs 
needlework entries.  Art and 
Photo entries should be 
marked on the outside of the 
package and sent to 
headquarters by April 15th.  
The talent contest will be 
held on Saturday, April 25th.  
There is still time to have 
members work up a musical 
number or practice a skit!  
More information regarding 
the dayôs agenda will be 
forthcoming. 
     I recently returned from 
the Northeast Leaders 
Conference where the 
lecturers worked on planning 
the 2015 Northeast Lecturers 
Conference.  It will be held 
August 3 ï 5 at St. Joseph 
College in Standish, Maine.  I 
am sure it will be a good 
conference and worth the trip.  
The conference is open to any 
Grangers.  It would be great 
if some carpools could bring 
a good number of New 
Yorkers to Maine.  This year 
New Yorkôs theme for a 
program is ñ100 Years of 
Literatureò.  It will be a 
challenge but with your help 
we will succeed! 
     Stay safe, stay warm and 
enjoy all those good Grange 
pot-lucks! 
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 Our mission as the State 
Grange is not only to use the 
adopted policy to inform and 
influence our State and 
National representatives, but 
also to empower community 
granges to do the same. Our 
policy book, available in both 
printed form and on our 
website can be shared with 
local officials in relation to 
relevant issues. (They might 
not realize that we have been 
working for years, for 
example, to eliminate 
unfunded mandates that stifle 
school districts and local 
governments.) In addition to 
the publication of our 
positions, many times rapid 
communication is necessary. 
We are presently developing 
a database of email addresses 
of at least one leader in each 
Grange, taken from what is 
reported to us for the 
directory. It is our intent, 
along with that of the 
National Grange, to keep 
Granges informed of 
important issues, and to enlist 
contacting Legislators when 
necessary. Due to the 
frequent necessity of speed, 
and expense related to 
mailing, this will be an email 
service only. If your Grange 
does not list an email address 
anywhere on your submitted 
list, you will not be getting 
the publication. Should the 
email addresses been omitted 
in error, it can be forwarded 
to the State Grange and we 
will add it to our list. As we 
do not list the Legislative 
Chairman in the Subordinate 
section of the directory, and 
this individual would like to 
receive the emails, please 
inform and we will add them. 
 Our message is important, 
one that desperately needs to 
be heard. It definitely will not 
be heard if it is not spoken, 
and relying on others to 
deliver our message is flawed 
at best. We trust that each 
Grange will seek out 
opportunities to speak out in 
defense of agricultural 
policies that are important to 
our survival as a State and 
Nation. 
      We trust each and every 
one of you had a great New 
Year, replete with a renewed 
resolve to advance the 
interests of our Organization. 

(Continued from page 1)
Masterôs Column 

 The New York State Grange 
salutes the efforts and 
accomplishments of this 
Chapter. 

(Continued from page 1) FFA 
Award 

Lawsuit filed 
dismissed by Superior 

Court  
   

 Thursday, January 15, 2015, 
Judge Brown in Sacramento 
Superior Court granted our 
summary judgment motion 
and dismissing the lawsuit 
filed by Bob McFarland. 
  
The claim against the 
National Grange, Edward 
Luttrell, and two 
Californians, which sought 
unspecified damages, was 
for: 1st for defamation, 2nd 
for public disclosure of 
private facts, 3rd for 
intrusion, 4th for intentional 
interference with contractual 
relations, 5th for intentional 
interference with prospective 
business relations and 6th for 
infliction of emotional 
distress. 
  
The result of this ruling is 
that it removes this one 
lawsuit from the actions 
between the National Grange 
and Mr. McFarland. 
  
Other recent rulings include:   
  
Presiding Judge Haight 
granted the reorganized 
California State Grange 
intervention in the suit filed 
by the National Grange in 
Sacramento Superior Court. 
  
Presiding Judge Haight 
granted the consolidation of a 
suit filed in Butte County 
against the reorganized 
California State Grange, Ed 
Komski, Master, and Lillian 
Booth, Secretary by Mr. 
McFarland, with the suit filed 
by the National Grange in 
Sacramento Superior Court. 
  
Judge William B. Shubb 
denied the motion by Mr. 
McFarland to reschedule (to 
delay) the trademark trial set 
for October of 2015 in 
Federal Court. 
 

Grange Members 
Attend Northeast 
Grange Leaders 
Conference  

Portsmouth, NH - With 
collaboration in mind, 
Grange leaders from New 
York, Connecticut, Rhode 
Island, Massachusetts, 
Maine, Vermont, and New 
Hampshire attended The 
Northeast Grange Leaders 
Conference from January 9, 
2015 through January 11, 
2015. The conference 
attracted approximately 125 
Grange members in various 
leadership positions from 
across the region.  In 
addition, Lillian Booth, 
Burton Eller, Jim Tetreault 
and Ed Luttrell from the 
National Grange participated 
in the event.  
  
Friday began with an 
invocation, a salute to the 
Flag, and welcome by Chris 
Heath, Master of the New 
Hampshire State Grange. The 
group then broke for 
breakout sessions. These 
sessions included: The NE 
Grange Building Trustees 
meeting, Lecturers, 
Chaplains, Youth, Juniors, 
Family/WCA, Community 
Service, Agriculture/
Legislative, Membership, and 
Masters. The Northeast 
Connection (National Grange 
hosting) met the following 
day. During these sessions, 
each group discussed 
activities pertinent to them 
and where National Grange 
could help and how 
Community Granges could 
benefit. 
  
Saturday began with a 
workshop on the Pease 
Greeters. These Greeters 
meet each planeload of 
service men and women 
departing or arriving the 
country through Pease 
Airport in Portsmouth, NH. 
"It was an inspiring 

(Continued on page 9) 

Ways to Recruit New 
Members 
 
Granges are always looking 
for ways to grow and recruit 
new members.  There are 
many things members can do 
in order to attract new 
members. Here, you'll find a 
hundred viable approaches 
that one could use in order to 
recruit more members. 
 
1. Ask someone 
2. Bring a guest to meetings 
3. Advertise in newspapers & 
cable TV 
4. Have a clear goal & a 
strategic plan for your Grange 
5. Letters or personal contacts 
with local businesses 
6. Contact with Chamber of 
Commerce 
7. Place customized 
bookmarks in library books 
8. Have public meetings at 
malls, outdoors, etc. 
9. Have a booth at malls, 
fairs, festivals etc. 
10. Place pamphlets in 
doctors' offices, hospitals, 
cafeterias, libraries, etc. 
11. Host an Open House 
12, Hold an assembly only on 
membership 
13, Look for past members of 
the Grange and encourage 
them to come back 
14. Give the membership 
chair one minute at every 
meeting 
15. Promote on-line 
membership 
16. Put together guest 
information packets 
17. Service projects that serve 
a need in the community 
18. Invite family members to 
join 
19. Send letters to people in 
the news with an invitation to 
visit a meeting 
20. Print Grange business 

National Grange provides 
assistance with membership 
growth.  Following is a list 
provided by Michael Martin, 

National Grange 
Membership Director.  
Check them out and see if 
any will fit your needs. 
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     The New York State 
Grange Youth have been 
busy since the Holidays. 
Four from our team, Co- 
Directors ï Paula Turner & 
Elaine Smith, Committee 
member Katelyn Darling and 
Ambassador Shannon Ruso, 
attended the North East 
Leaders Conference in 
Portsmouth, New 
Hampshire, January 9-11, 
2015. We attended various 
workshops and met with 
other youth teams from the 
other North Eastern states.  
One additional activity we 
participated in was to be a 
part of the Pease Greeters on 
Saturday night.  The Pease 
Greeters are based out of the 
Portsmouth International 
Airport.  Their purpose is to 
greet incoming Troops 
returning from duty and give 
an inspirational send off to 
troops heading out to active 
duty overseas.  That night we 
were among 65 greeters that 
bid farewell to 196 Air Force 

Elaine Smith      Paula Turner 

Roger Halbert 

Troops.  It was a great 
experience and we are so 
glad we had the opportunity 
to be a part of it.  We came 
away with many ideas for 
community service projects 
for Grange Youth.  More 
information about the Pease 
Greeters can be found on 
their website 
peasegreeters.org. 
     January 16 ï 18 we held 
the annual Youth Winter 
Weekend at Bath Grange in 
Steuben County.  Twenty 
five youth from across the 
State attended. We also had 
an out of state guest from 
Pennsylvania.  Jenna 
Sattazahn is a member of 
Marion Grange in Berks 
County, PA.  She attends 
Messiah College, located 
near Harrisburg, PA, and is a 
classmate of Lyzi Smith.  
Jenna spoke about her 
involvement in Grange and 
events of the Pennsylvania 
Grange Youth. The weekend 
featured workshops on Sign-
A-Song by Elaine Smith; 
Bee Keeping by John 
Slechta;  Code Reading, the 
Sacred Book and Trip to 
Greece by High Priest of 
Demeter, Bruce Croucher.  
Bruce and Sharon Croucher 
generously donated 2 of the 
NEW National Youth Tee 
Shirts to the State youth 
Department.  The tee shirts 
features a speech bubble on 
the front, with the caption, 
ñIôd be Delighted!ò  (This is 
the National Youth Slogan.)  
The back sports the new 
Youth symbol.  At the 
conclusion of Code Reading 
workshop, a drawing for the 
tee shirts was held.  The 
winners were Andrew 
Holsopple, Dutchess County 
and Jenna Sattazahn, Berks 
County, PA.  
Congratulations to both! 
Saturday eveningôs program 
included Square Dancing 
Instruction and calling by 
Pat Kane from Addison, NY 
and impromptu skits by the 
youth.  Excursions to the VA 
Medical Center Museum and 
the Bath National Cemetery 
and the Glenn H. Curtiss 
Museum of Early Aviation 
were enjoyed by the 
attendees as well.  A Sunday 
morning worship service led 
by Rev. Ruth Reppert of 
Bath Worship Service 

(Continued on page 5) 

quarterly dues are paid, with 
the March 2015 quarterly 
report form.   
     Thank you to all the 
Secretaries who have been 
working with me upon receipt 
of a 990 request from the 
IRS.  We continue to work 
with our CPA firm that is in 
constant contact with a tax 
agent in the Ogden, UT 
office.  We remain hopeful 
for good progress.  Again, all 
Secretaries, Pomona and 
Subordinate, were mailed the 
2015 authorization form that 
is to be returned to me by 
February 28.  This form gives 
authorization for State 
Grange to report on your 
behalf with the annual report 
submitted to the Department 
of Treasury, IRS during 2015. 
    Hereôs hoping that the 
winter has not been terribly 
unbearable and that plans for 
a spring revival, personally 
and for your Grange, are just 
around the corner! 

     We continue to plod 
along through the winter 
months, but the bright side is 
that we are more than half 
way to spring! 
     A few items for the Good 
of the Order come to mind at 
this time.  As a result of 
action taken by the delegate 
body at the recent National 
Grange Convention, dues to 
National Grange was 
increased fifty cents per 
member per quarter.  This 
annual increase of $2 is 
passed along to National 
Grange to address the 
shortfall due in large part to 
the legal issues that National 
Grange has had to endure in 
recent years, mostly the 
Grange name protection.  
This was explained in 
thorough detail in a letter 
from the National Grange to 
each Subordinate Grange 
some months ago. 
     This means that each 
Subordinate Grange will pay 
to State Grange, $28 
annually (or $7 per member 
per quarter) starting with the 
March 2015 quarterly report.  
The adjustment also includes 
the family plan of $68 
annually (or $17 per quarter 
for each family plan).  Each 
Grange has the responsibility 
and authority to raise their 
local dues to the amount the 
membership chooses.  This 
dues increase was shared by 
the State Master in his 
Annual Address delivered at 
State Session in October and 
a follow-up article was 
included in the December 
issue of the Empire State 
Granger which goes to every 
household.  Please, help 
make the ñarduous dutiesò of 
your local Secretary less of a 
burdené pay your 2015 

dues in a timely manner!  
This consideration helps your 
Grange in its obligations to 
State Grange and ours, as 
well, to our national 
organization. 
     One additional word on 
this dues increase.  Since the 
beginning days of this 
organization,  Oliver Hudson 
Kelly and the original 
founders were plagued with 
working on a shoestring 
budget.  I fear we continue to 
do so in too many Granges 
who barely have dues that 
cover the obligations to State 
and National Granges (some 
not even so and Granges have 
been subsidizing the amount 
and find themselves 
increasingly in dire straights).  
Even at $30 a year, we are 
talking 58 cents a week, 
really a small contribution to 
an organization that provides 
us so much. 
     Early in January, State 
Secretaries were notified that 
the cost of Golden Sheaf 
certificates and seals would 
be going up, largely due to 
the fact that shipping costs 
were not included.  National 
Grange notifies us that 
effective immediately, the 
cost of Golden Sheaf 
certificates will now be 
$13.50.  The cost for the 75 
year certificate signed by the 
National Master has risen 
from $5 to $8.50.  
Secretaries, when ordering 
these items, please remember 
this increase even though the 
amounts on the back of Form 
M (the goldenrod order sheet) 
state the old rates.  We are in 
the process of changing the 
order forms at the Cortland 
office but we fear many old 
sheets will be in circulation 
for upcoming orders.  In this 
same light, the shipping costs 
for seals for 40, 55, 60, 65, 
and 70 years of service will 
also be an additional cost to 
State Grange but will NOT be 
passed along to individual 
Granges.  Just as a reminder, 
State Grange is charged $2.50 
for each of these seals, a cost 
that we totally absorb along 
with the new shipping fees. 
     The 2015 Pomona annual 
password has been sent to all 
Pomona Secretaries along 
with the cipher mid-January.  
The Subordinate annual 
password and cipher is sent to 
each Subordinate Secretary, 
once the December 2014 



Jerry Batsford 
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rounded out the weekend.  
Many thanks go to the Bath 
Grangers for their WARM 
hospitality during the 
negative degree weather!  
     Upcoming Youth events 
are being formalized.  The 
Youth Spring Weekend will 
be held April 9-11, 2015 at 
NYS Grange Headquarters in 
conjunction with the State 
Junior Leadership Weekend.  
We will join the Juniors for 
meals and Saturday morning 
workshops.  Other youth 
activities will include ritual 
practice, drill and bowling.  
More information will be 
emailed and on Facebook. 
 The youth sponsored contests 
ï Public Speaking:  Prepared 
Speech, Radio Spot, 
Impromptu Speech and Sign-
A-Song: Individual or Group 
will be held on April 25th at 
Headquarters along with the 
Lecturer/Family Activities 
Conference and the 
Lecturerôs talent contest.  
Those planning to participate 
in the Youth contests should 
contact Paula Turner 
(xraypaula@yahoo.com) or 
Elaine Smith 
(esssmith63@gmail.com) by 
April 10th.  PLEASE NOTE ï 
the age categories for public 
speaking have changed. 
THEY ARE NOW - Youth 
14-21; Young Adult 22-35; 
and Adult 36+.  The age of 
the contestant as of January 1, 
2015, determines the age 
group.  Winners will go on to 
compete at the North East 
Youth Conference. 
 Some dates to put on your 
calendar include: North East 
Youth Conference, July 9-11, 
2015 in Rhode Island; Youth 
Fall Weekend, September 18 
ï 20, 2015 at Brunswick 
Grange in Rensselaer County.  
Those wishing to invite our 
Youth Ambassador, Shannon 
Ruso, can contact her at: 267 
State Route 144, Hannacroix, 
NY 12087 or 518-542-3392. 

(Continued from page 4)
Youth 

Allen Henderson 

Youth weekend at Bath Grange 
clockwise from upper right.  Youth 
in Dance Class.  Jenna with Wib 
Justi T-Shirt she won in drawing.  
Youth returning from field trip. 

     Itôs that time for you to 
join us for our three events 
again this year. We will be 
having Dart Ball, Bowling 
and Golf this spring and 
summer. Start working on 
your teams to come and have 
some fun and itôs a time to 
have some fellowship with 
other Grangers. A lot of the 
members come back every 
year and itôs great to have 
some new ones join us too. 
      We will be playing Dart 
Ball on Sunday April 26th this 
year. I hope the youth will 
have a team again and they 
are getting better at playing 
and always show good 
sportsmanship when playing. 
      Bowling will be on June 
7th and like last year we will 
have one shift again. This 
worked out last year and I 
want to do it again to see how 
it goes. I hope we can 
increase the number of teams 
as we have been staying the 
same the last couple years. So 
start working on your teams. 
      Golf will be held in the 
central region this year and 
Carl is working on a new 
location to set up the golf 
tournament. The date is July 
12th. We will let you know as 
soon as we can on the 
location. 
      Remember that sports are 
for all ages of the Grange and 
we want everyone to come 
join us for some fun.   

  My name is Allan 
Henderson, State Gatekeeper 
for those of you who do not 
know my name.  I started 
Grange when I was about 11 
years old at Tully Valley Jr. 

Grange and joined 
Subordinate Grange when I 
was 14 years old.  Tully 
Valley Grange no longer 
exists today.  I joined 
Baldwinsville Grange when I 
met Nancy Crego later to 
become Henderson.  We met 
thru her Aunt Marcia Crego 
who was Onondaga County 
Youth Chairperson at the 
time.  We were part of a 
degree team.   
We got married in 1974 and 
then in 1979 we become New 
York State Grange Young 
Couple.  Our daughter Heidi 
was born in 1981.  She has 
served as Master of 
Baldwinsville Grange and 
Pomona of State Grange.  So 
you can see we are a Grange 
Family.  
 On my end besides being you 
State Gatekeeper.  I am also 
one of the Breakfast cooks at 
the Ye-Old ïOx Roast at the 
State Fair.  This is the major 
fund raising event for the 
New York State Grange.  I 
also served as Assistant 
Superintendent for the 
Grange Building at State Fair, 
first under Norris & Neva 
Woolley then under Don & 
Emily Ormsby.  This position 

cards with meeting location 
and time 
21. Distribute extra copies of 
magazines that relate to your 
organization in waiting 
rooms, (Grange comic book) 
22. Hold high-profile 
meetings 
23. Hold wine and cheese 
receptions for prospective 
members 
24. Have a special guest day 
25. Send members to district 
membership seminar 
26. Make prospective 
members feel important 

(Continued from page 3) 

(Continued on page 6) 

I did for 11 years.  I still did 
the Ox Roast. 
 My full time job is working 
in a feed mill in Tully.  My 
boss is not a Grange member 
but knows about the Grange.  
This position I have had the 
last 41 years. 
 As many of you know Nancy 
passed away December 3, 
2013.  At the 2014 Grange 
session I proposed to the 
delegate body to save the 
$1.00 dollar bills with the 
letter ñCò just like we save 
the ñGò bills.  Nancy started 
to save the ñCò bills when she 
found out she had cancer.  We 
will be sending the ñCò bills 
to a Cancer Research Center, 
Cancer Treatment Center or 
American Cancer Society 
which ever in the area that 
State Grange is held each 
year.  So I would like to thank 
each person that is helping in 
this project.  As I said before 
this is truly a family Grange 
State wide. 


